S O U T H   W O O T T O N   P A R I S H   C O U N C I L

Minutes of a Planning Committee Meeting held at 7.00pm 
On Monday 17th September 2018 in the Parish Council Meeting Room

1. Present: Mr P Bland, Mr D Price, Mr S Scales, Mr A Evans, Mr M Narborough, Mr S Wells, Mr K Reynolds, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk)
Apologies: None
2.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 3rd September 2018:  These were proposed as a correct record by Mr Bland seconded by Mr Price with two abstentions all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. To record declarations of any interests: None 
4. To receive questions from the Public:  None
5. To discuss Planning Applications received and notifications of the Borough Council Applications for Grant or Refusal:  

18/01610/F


The Old Nurseries, 3 Bryony Court, South Wootton
Proposed new dwelling  
Decision: Support the Application 

Note: Planning Applications should conform to the Policies laid out in the South Wootton Neighbourhood Plan.
18/01600/F
Fairway, 15 Low Road, Kings Lynn


Proposed single storey rear extension.
Decision: Although this Planning Application is not within the South Wootton Parish boundary, the Parish Council are grateful for the opportunity to make a response and are happy to Support the Application.

Note: Planning Applications should conform to the Policies laid out in the South Wootton Neighbourhood Plan.
Removal of Street Light at 16 Rushmead Close:  Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the old, closed concessionary footpath which some years ago ran from Rushmead Close through to Little Walsingham Close and confirmed that just before the tarmac path turned into a Sandy path a Street Lighting column still stands.

She explained that the Lighting column is still illuminated and serves no purpose.

Mrs Cornwell explained that a few years ago, this area of unwanted footpath, at the bottom of number 16 Rushmead Close was taken in as part of the former resident’s garden and has been an issue of dispute between residents living in the immediate area and has been reported to Planning enforcement several times.

Mrs Cornwell went on to say that following the most recent report to Planning Enforcement, she had received an email from Ms Heidi Wedge a Planning Enforcement Officer, who explained that she had met with the new owners of 16 Rushmead Close, who have been considering the land and the Lighting column at the rear of their property.

She went on to say that as the footpath and Lighting column no longer appears to have any public value and as the footpath does not lead anywhere and the fact that the lantern is permanently switched on, it is not really benefiting anyone.
Ms Wedge indicated in her email that the new owners are therefore prepared, if the Parish Council are willing, to offer to pay for the decommissioning and removal of the Lighting column with a view to submitting an application for the change of use of the land, therefore resolving the planning breach and the inconvenience and expense to the Parish Council in the cost of running and maintaining the Lighting column. 

Mrs Cornwell asked members for their thoughts.

After discussion to confirm that both the County Council and the Borough Council have no interest in the land, Mr Reynolds proposed that the Parish Council allows the residents to pay for the decommissioning and removal of the Lighting column to enable the residents to apply for a change of use of the land, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
 .

The Borough Council has GRANTED Planning Permission for the following Applications:
17/02151/NMA _1

3 The Meadows, South Wootton
Non-material amendment to Planning Permission 17/02151/F Construction of dwelling and attached garage
18/01393/F

63 Ullswater Avenue, South Wootton

First floor Extension over existing Garage
18/01312/F

Avoca 156 Grimston Road, South Wootton

Proposed outbuilding conversion to Residential Annexe

18/01287/RM

Orchard Rise, 30 Low Road, South Wootton

Reserved Matters: Outline Application some matters reserved - Detached dwelling and integral garage with highway and landscape works incidental to the development  
6.  To discuss Highways Issues: 
Request for a SAM (Speed Awareness Monitor) at the Hopkins & Moore site:  Mrs Cornwell explained that a resident who lives at Nursery Lane, opposite the Hopkins and Moore site had been in touch to request that a Speed Awareness Monitor is sited at the area to ease speeding traffic.

Mr Price explained to members that prior to the evenings meeting he had driven along Nursery Lane to look at the current speed awareness signage that is in place.
He stated that driving towards North Wootton, there are two “Kill your Speed” signs along the road however driving back he noted that there is only one.
Members discussed the need for a SAM at the site and felt that this is quite costly, it was suggested that if an additional “Kill your Speed” sign was erected, it may ease the problem of speeding traffic.

Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council approves the siting of an additional “Kill your Speed” sign along this section of Nursery Lane, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.

Members agreed that the situation of speeding vehicles should be monitored.

Request for a Bus Shelter at Nursery Lane / Low Road junction:  Mrs Cornwell explained that an anonymous request from a resident had been received requesting the siting of a new Bus Shelter at the junction of Nursery Lane and Low Road.

Members discussed the request and it was confirmed that the area is not in South Wootton but falls under Gaywood North.

Members agreed that the Parish Council is unable to assist with the request.

Request for a SAM (Speed Awareness Monitor) at St Augustine’s Way:  Mrs Cornwell explained that a resident from St Augustine’s Way had been in touch to request that a Speed Awareness Monitor is sited at St Augustine’s Way.
She stated that the resident had reported that vehicles are regularly seen speeding around the loop causing a danger to other road users and residents trying to exit their driveways.

Mrs Gotts said that she uses the Bus Stop on St Augustine’s Way regularly and has never noticed a problem.

Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council should not install a SAM at St Augustine’s Way, this was seconded by Mr Narborough will all members in favour.

Members agreed that the situation should be monitored.

Suggestions for the 2019/2020 Parish Partnership Scheme:  Mrs Cornwell provided members with an update regarding the three new Bus Shelters purchased under the current Parish Partnership Scheme and said that following discussions with Ian at Able Engineering she could confirm that the Bus Shelters should be installed week commencing 8th October 2018.

She asked members if they had any suggestions for 2019/2020, as the Scheme would be running once again.

Mrs Cornwell read out the list of items which could be considered for the Parish Partnership Scheme and confirmed that Street Lighting is still not an option. 

Comment was made that the Parish Council should continue with the provision of Bus Shelters within the Parish and it was suggested that an ideal site would be opposite the new Bus Shelter at ASDA along Grimston Road, it was said that this Bus Stop is well used with residents using the Coast Hopper Service.

Mr Reynolds spoke regarding the 40 mph Speed Limit at Grimston Road and confirmed that this is the only 40mph piece of road in the Parish, he suggested that the Parish Council should push for this to be reduced to a 30mph zone.

Mr Reynolds reported that recently a cyclist using that stretch of road had been knocked off his bike and had broken his wrist.
Comment was made that when there is a reduction in Speed Limit, traffic tends to bunch up making it difficult for vehicles to pull out of adjoining junctions and properties.

Comment was made that when the proposed development takes place, reduction in the Speed Limit and amendments to the road network may well take place.

After further discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should try to get the Speed Limit reduced to 30mph, this was seconded by Mr Wells, with one abstention all other members were in favour. 
Request for a Crossing Point on Grimston Road: Mrs Cornwell informed members that a resident from Green Lane had been in touch to say that they are thankful for the new Bus Shelter at Grimston Road opposite Sandy Lane, however, explained that due to the resident’s being elderly they would be grateful if a crossing point at the site on Grimston Road could be considered.

Mrs Cornwell explained that she had spoken to NCC Highways regarding a possible crossing point at this site and they have replied to say that currently this is not a possibility, however, suggested that perhaps the Parish Council can lobby for this as part of the new proposed housing developments.

After discussion, members agreed that a crossing point at this site is currently unnecessary and that the situation should be monitored, comment was made that a crossing point may be a resultant benefit from the new developments. 

Telecommunication site at Wootton Park: Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had received correspondence from Alex Brown at Property Services (BCKLWN) who has informed her that the Borough Council have been contacted about a proposed telecommunication site to be located at Wootton Park.

She said that the proposed telecommunications site is to improve the mobile phone coverage in the Woottons. 
Mrs Cornwell stated that primarily a survey needs to take place at the site to judge whether the site will be suitable for a telecommunication installation and as South and North Wootton Parish Councils are the lease holders to the site they require consent to allow the survey to take place. 
It was said that subject to the outcome of the survey, discussions would need to take place to gather the Parish Council’s views in relation to the proposed telecommunication site and terms in respect of letting the site.

Comment was made that a few years ago, a similar request had been made for a Telecommunications Mast to be sited at Wootton Park and that at the time the Parish Council had objected to this.
Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had contacted Rachel Curtis, the Clerk to North Wootton Parish Council regarding the matter, who has confirmed that North Wootton Parish Council are happy for the survey to take place.

After discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should allow the survey to take place, this was seconded by Mr Scales with one member against and one abstention, all other members were in favour.
Mr Wells spoke briefly regarding an episode of Countryfile he had seen where Telecommunications companies are approaching Churches to see if using their spires may be an option.
He suggested that the company could be given Rev Nash’s details as a possible alternative.

Bus Shelters at Langley Road:  Mrs Cornwell explained that during the Summer, Mr Hofmeister had given her a Newspaper cutting regarding the Langley Road Bus Shelters.

Within the article Borough Councillor John Collup had stated that the two Bus Shelters situated at Langley Road in South Wootton had been included within Kings Lynn's special expenses programme, a system designed to ensure funding for services within the town, which does not have a Parish Council.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that in addition to the Newspaper article, correspondence had been received from James Grant, Property Services (BCKLWN) regarding the situation, saying that the future cost of maintaining the Bus Shelters can be recharged to South Wootton Parish Council through Special Expenses where all residents will have a small additional charge on their Council Tax or the Parish Council can take ownership of the two Bus Shelters.
Members discussed the situation and felt that the better option would be for South Wootton Parish Council to take ownership of the Bus Shelters, it was suggested that income could possibly be made from people advertising within them. Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should take over the ownership of the two Langley Road Bus Shelters from the Borough Council, this was seconded by Mr Bland with all members in favour.
Meeting with Mr Tom McCabe – Executive Director of Community and Environment – NCC:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that following the meeting held on 3rd August 2018 with Mr Tom McCabe, Mrs Kirby had contacted Mrs Hilary Elias, the Town Clerk to Costessey Town Council.
She explained that Mrs Kirby had contacted Mrs Elias to obtain her thoughts regarding the new housing development in Costessey called Queens Hill which has a single access.

Mrs Cornwell stated that Mrs Elias had indicated that at times the development is a nightmare and when an accident occurs in the vicinity, the whole area comes to a complete standstill, with vehicles unable to access or exit the site.

She said that at times, at home time, children have been trapped in the school as parents are unable to enter the development to collect them.

Mrs Elias had stated that the Parish Council should ensure that single accesses into development sites should be avoided at all costs.
Photographs of Planning Application Sites for Discussion:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that following the Parish Council meeting held on 11th September 2018, she had made enquiries into the costs to purchase a suitable iPad / Tablet for Planning members to take photographs of proposed development sites for discussion at meetings.

She stated that:

· Hughes Electrical can provide an Asus tablet at a cost of £79.99, however it was felt that this is quite an old model and may be out of date.

· BT can provide an up to date Samsung tablet (10.1 inches) with 500 megabytes of data which can be linked to the Wi-Fi at a cost of £8.00 per month based on a 36-month contract Total = £288.00.

· ECS Computers can also provide a Samsung tablet (9.6 inches) which can be used for Parish Council business and Emails at a cost of £135.00 plus set up £70.00 Total = £205.00
It was felt that as ECS Computers currently manage the Parish Council’s IT, it would be a good idea to purchase the Samsung tablet from them. Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should purchase a Samsung Tablet from ECS Computers at a Total cost of £205.00, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
Mrs Cornwell spoke briefly regarding taking photographs of people’s properties and said that members must always knock on the door first to explain who they are and the reasons prior to doing so.
It was agreed that Mrs Cornwell should obtain ID cards for all members of the Planning Committee.

Hopkins and Moore development – 9 acre field, Nursery Lane:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that correspondence had been received from Hopkins and Moore regarding the area of land to be gifted to the Parish Council.
She explained that Hopkins and Moore had been contacted by a potential buyer asking for assurances that the area of land would not be developed in the foreseeable future.
Mrs Cornwell stated that a response had been sent to Hopkins and Moore stating that:  

The Parish Council has no plans currently to develop the open space area and it will remain as it is for the foreseeable future. Any possible future development will depend on the wishes of the residents of South Wootton. 
Overhanging Trees at Castle Rising Road Traffic Lights:  Mr Narborough reported that the trees and bushes from a property on Castle Rising Road have become overgrown and are overhanging the Traffic Lights.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she would send a letter to the residents concerned, requesting that they are cut back.
  

There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.00pm.

 7.  NEXT MEETING: Monday, 1st October 2018, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
1st October 2018       
 


                                      Chairman
